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Dear Friends,

This year marked the 75th anniversary of Executive 
Order 9066, one of the greatest violations of civil 
liberties in American history. In a time of uncertainty 
for many Americans, the Japanese American 
community and likeminded citizens commemorated 
this anniversary with great energy as a platform 
for remembrance, dialogue, community building, 
and vigilance surrounding the civil liberties of all 
Americans. Let us always reflect on this time as a 
success in spreading the message of “Never Again” far 
and wide. However, we must all rededicate ourselves 
and continue this important work long after the last 
witnesses to this history have left us.  

In 2017 Friends of Minidoka, together with our 
National Park Service partners, commemorated the 
75th anniversary of Executive Order 9066 through 
our continued collaboration to preserve and educate 
the public of this critical and relevant history.  We are 
continually grateful to our generous members and 
donors who played a key role in accomplishing our 
goals. With your help, Friends of Minidoka:

• Successfully gained the support of Idaho 
Congressmen Crapo, Simpson, and Risch for 
a commemorative stamp honoring the Nisei 
veterans of the US armed forces during WWII. 

• Were awarded and carried out a research contract 
in support of the orientation film for Minidoka 
National Historic Site, and digitized hundreds of 
records related to Minidoka.

• Reached new audiences through educational 
outreach programs in Boise and Twin Falls, ID;  
Tri-Cities, WA; La Grande, OR, and countless 
tours of the Minidoka site.

• Released the updated Minidoka NHS, a free 
mobile app available in English, Spanish, and 
Japanese on iOS and Android devices to enable 
virtual tours of Minidoka from anywhere. 

• Established a national presence among the 
various Japanese American Confinement Sites, 
building relationships in the communities  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
surrounding Manzanar, Heart Mountain,  
Topaz, Jerome, Rohwer, Gila River, Poston,  
and Chicago, and reestablishing partnerships in  
Seattle, Portland, and Idaho. 

• Became a foundational partner in the renewed 
effort of a Japanese American Confinement Sites 
Consortium to join advocacy groups nationwide.

• Initiated the process of publishing a 5th edition of 
the Minidoka Interlude, preserving the Minidoka 
story through the perspective of those that 
experienced it.  

• Hosted the 12th annual Minidoka Civil Liberties 
Symposium at Boise State University.

But there is more to do and your support is critically 
needed to preserve the legacy of the Minidoka 
experience. Please consider supporting the Friends 
of Minidoka with a tax-deductible contribution. Your 
donation allows us to continue our work to ensure this 
legacy of injustice will not be forgotten or repeated.

By supporting the Friends of Minidoka, you are 
directly empowering us to preserve the legacy of 
the Minidoka experience, continue to protect the 
Minidoka site as a site of conscience in our national 
landscape, and educate new generations about this 
American tragedy.

With gratitude,

Mia Russell
Executive Director
Friends of Minidoka 
mia@minidoka.org

Mia Russell
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My first year as Chief of Interpretation has been 
exciting and full of opportunities to reach out to the 
many communities that this site connects to. I came 
on at the end of January and hit the ground running. 
Superintendent Wade Vagias, Friends of Minidoka 
Executive Director Mia Russell, and I visited Portland 
and Seattle in May to participate in special events 
and meeting community groups. In July, Wade and 
I participated in the 2017 Minidoka Pilgrimage as 
pilgrims and lead programming at the site for the 
pilgrimage. Other events and site visits include: the 
Heart Mountain Pilgrimage; 75th Remembrance 
of Puyallup Assembly Center; visited Camp Shelby, 
Rohwer, Jerome, Gila River, and Poston; and attended 
the 2017 Friends and Family of Nisei Veterans Reunion. 
It has been a busy year, but I am looking forward to 
what next year brings during the 30th Anniversary of 
the Civil Liberties Act of 1988.

Site presence at Minidoka began this year with the 
opening of the temporary Visitor Contact Station on 
May 29, 2017 at the Herrmann house.   During the 
summer, attendance averaged over 1,000 visitors per 
month.  Minidoka is currently on its winter schedule 
and is open Saturday and Sunday from 10 am to 5 pm; 
the site itself is open from sunrise to sunset seven-
days-a-week. If you would like additional information 
or to schedule a tour of 10 or more people, please call 
the site at 208-825-4169.

The motor repair shop, also known as Warehouse #5, 
will be rehabilitated for adaptive reuse to become the 
permanent Visitor Contact Station. Construction is 

expected to begin in early 2018 and completion will be in 
2019. This will provide amenities at the site and accessible 
parking for visitors.

Lastly, the Minidoka National Historic Site awarded the 
filming contract to develop a Park film to North Shore 
Production. North Shore was able to visit the site two times 
this year, once to film B-roll of the Idaho winter and again 
during the 2017 Minidoka Pilgrimage in July. The film is 
expected to be completed in 2018 and will be shown in the 
permanent Visitor Contact Station when the doors open.

We at the Minidoka National Historic Site are working 
hard to preserve the site for future generations. We 
welcome you to our site and look forward to seeing you 
soon! Please feel free to contact me at (208) 539-3416 or 
email me at hanako_wakatsuki@nps.gov. 

Update from the National Park Service 
by Hanako Wakatsuki, Chief of Interpretation 

FoM Establishes School Bus Fund

With the opening of the temporary Visitor Center at Minidoka National Historic Site, the National 
Park Service and Friends of Minidoka are now poised to host more visitors than ever before. While 
we have seen an increase in visits from Idaho school groups visiting the site, limitations in funding 
for field trips remains an obstacle for many Idaho educators who wish to bring their students to 
experience the power of place-based learning at Minidoka. Friends of Minidoka is determined to fill 
the gap in providing students the opportunity to visit Minidoka and learn this history immersively. 
We have established the Sims Community Education Fund in honor of late educator and FoM board 
member Robert C. Sims, the preeminent scholar on Minidoka. We will have more information on 
applying for these funds available on our website in the near future.
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Mia spent much of 2017 conducting research in 
archival and personal collections related to the 
Minidoka incarceration experience. This was 
conducted through a partnership with North 
Shore Productions for the Minidoka NHS 
orientation film. We have digitized hundreds 
of items highlighting the prewar, Minidoka, 
and resettlement experiences from collections 
in Seattle, Salt Lake, Chicago, Stockton, Los 
Angeles, Portland, and Idaho. 

One highlight is this snapshot from the 
collection of Dorothy Kogita Beagley pictured 
to the right. This image is from a pre-war picnic 
of Nikkei community menbers in Seattle, 
Washington. Pictured are a young Dorothy 
with her mother’s friend, a Mrs. Sasaki. Looks 
like they are enjoying their onigiri! 

Archival Research Highlights

Courtesy Islamic Center of Twin Falls

Pictured to the left is an image of children on 
a playground at Minidoka., courtesy of the 
Hideo Hoshide slide collection at Japanese 
Baptist Church. If you have information about 
the people in this photo please contact us.

Friends of Minidoka assists the National Park 
Service in identifying people who would like 
to donate Minidoka related objects to the park 
for preservation and possible exhibition. Items 
can include objects such as WWII uniforms, 
scans or original photographs, or documents 
related to the Minidoka incarceration as well 
as pre-war and post-resettlement. 

If you are interested in donating a collection 
item to Minidoka or have questions about the 
best place to donate an item, please reach out 
to Hanako Wakatsuki, Chief of Interpretation 
and Education at Minidoka, at (208) 539-3416 
or email her at hanako_wakatsuki@nps.gov.
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Courtesy of the National Park Service

 Minidoka Interlude Announcement

We are pleased to announce that the 
5th Edition of the Minidoka Interlude is 
now in production! This edition is a 75th 
anniversary commemorative edition 
and has a metallic cloth cover under 
the classic dust jacket. The expected 
completion is mid to late February. 
Preorder is available, and they will be 
given first preference for shipment 
when we receive the books from the 
printer. We will notify you when they 
are on their way. Preordered copies will 
receive free shipping!  Please purchase 
online at www.minidoka.org/shop/ or 
contact us at mia@minidoka.org. 

FoM Mobile App Makeover!

Friends of Minidoka has updated and rebranded the Minidoka mobile app, adding 
Japanese and Spanish language accessibility and Android use. The app follows the 
site’s 1.6 mile walking trail, enhancing interpretation of both current and historic 
structures and the landscape with information about the daily operations and living 
conditions of the Minidoka War Relocation Center, known to local communities 
as “Hunt Camp.” The app offers historic photographs as well as videos of former 
incarcerees sharing their memories associated with different areas of the camp. It 
also provides GPS-enabled wayfinding to the 20 points of interest.

To allow the public to access the app for self-guided tours, Friends of Minidoka 
also established public wifi access and a rental set of iPad devices for visitors and 
school groups, which will be available for check-out beginning next summer. This 
was accomplished in part through a grant from the National Park Service Japanese 
American Confinement Sites Grant Program. 

Minidoka NHS is currently available in the App Store for use on iOS devices, and in 
the Google Play store for Android devices. Search “Minidoka NHS.”
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Minidoka Civil Liberties Symposium 
Friends of Minidoka joined the National Park 
Service, the Boise State University School of Public 
Service, and ACLU Idaho in hosting the 12th 
annual Minidoka Civil Liberties Symposium on 
Wednesday, October 25th, Boise State University.

Over 100 guests joined us for a keynote lecture on 
Minidoka by Tom Ikeda of Densho, and a screening 
of Hidden Histories, followed by an expert panel of 
speakers on the Japanese American incarceration. 
Hidden Histories  is a touring program of five 
short narrative films about Japanese American 
incarceration during WWII.  Panelists included 
Paul Y. Watanabe, Ph.D., Director of the Institute 
for Asian American Studies at UMass Boston; 
Tom Ikeda, Executive Director of Densho; Jason 
Matsumoto, Hidden Histories producer; and 
Mikka Macdonald, researcher of the Japanese-
Peruvian prisoner exchange.

The Minidoka Civil Liberties Symposium 
examines historic and contemporary civil liberties 
issues as related to the WWII incarceration of 
Japanese Americans, which impacted nearly 
15,000 men, women, and children confined at the 
Minidoka incarceration site in Jerome County, 
Idaho. This year’s symposium was part of Boise 
State University Human Rights Week, and was co-
sponsored by the Marylin Shuler Human Rights 
Initiative and the Frank Church Institute.

2018 Pilgrimage Save the Dates! 
 

April 14-16  
Rohwer and Jerome 

email kimiko.marr@gmail.com 
 for more information

April 28 
Manzanar 

www.manzanarcommittee.org 

May 26  
Amache 

www.amache.org/pilgrimage

June 29 - July 2 
Tule Lake 

www.tulelake.org/pilgrimage

July 5-8  
Minidoka 

www.minidokapilgrimage.org 

July 27-28  
Heart Mountain 

www.heartmountain.org/pilgrimage

TBA 
Poston  

email postonalliance1@gmail.com  
for more information

Minidoka Guard Tower, Courtesy of Mia Russell

Friends of Minidoka is looking for volunteers 
who can assist with the following: 

Web engineer: we need a short-term volunteer 
who is specifically skilled in web domain transfer.

Designer: we are seeking a graphic artist to help 
design new Friends of Minidoka merchandise.

Volunteers do not need to be local. Please let us 
know if you would like to help!

Call for Volunteers  
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Art of Survival Exhibit in Pendleton, OR
 
The Art of Survival – Enduring the Turmoil of Tule Lake is on exhibit until January 6th at the Tamástslikt 
Cultural Institute, which is located on the grounds of the Wildhorse Resort & Casino, 10 minutes east of 
Pendleton.

The Art of Survival: Enduring the Turmoil of Tule Lake is a traveling exhibition probing the complexity 
of the Japanese American confinement site in Newell, California. Tule Lake became the only officially 
designated segregation center during WWII. Ruled under martial law, it was the most controversial of 
all the Camps.

Through haunting images of artifacts by fine art photographer Hiroshi Watanabe we glimpse into the 
lives of those who were held at Tule Lake and are encouraged to consider both the orchestration of daily 
life behind barbed wire and what it might have been like to live with constant turmoil and uncertainty. 
Oral histories allow us to hear varying views on some of the complex issues of Tule Lake in the voices of 
those held captive. And the art created both then and now, made from seemingly insignificant objects, 
beckons humility and connection.

Promoting education and increased awareness of what can happen when a nation loses reason to fear, 
this exhibition is designed to inspire critical thinking and action in regards to injustice. It also highlights 
the power of creativity to maintain dignity and well-being in times of harsh circumstance. For more 
information on this exhibit visit www.tamastslikt.org.

Community Announcements

Wing Luke has issued a call for Artists and Writers, and Request for Qualifications for a graphic novel.

Wing Luke is seeking one professional writer to write text, and one professional artist to illustrate and 
design, an illustrated/graphic novel that will be distributed to schools and libraries and through The 
Wing and the NVC Foundation. 

This project, entitled Inspiring Future Generations: Friends and Supporter  s Who Helped Those 
Incarcerated, offers an important perspective on the Japanese American confinement sites, that of the 
non-Japanese American friends and supporters who risked their livelihoods and their place in the 
community by supporting and helping their Nikkei friends and fighting for equal rights and constitutional 
protections. The Wing and the NVC Foundation are working with community stakeholders to develop 
con tent for an illustrated/graphic novel, stand-alone chapter and curriculum guide. An animated short 
produced by the Seattle Channel will also be made based on the stand-alone chapter.

This project is the third in a series of novels. The first told the story of six World War II Japanese American 
military veterans. For more about the project, Fighting for America: Nisei Soldiers, visit its website page 
at: http://www.wingluke.org/fighting-for-america. The second focuses on the experience of Japanese 
American resisters (forthcoming).

Required materials for the submission deadline must be received no later than 4:30pm on  Monday, 
January 22, 2018. For further information, contact Cassie Chinn at 206.623.5124 ext 131, or cchinn@
wingluke.org. 

Wing Luke Call for Artists
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In 1941 and 1942, Japanese Canadians and Americans were forced to vacate their homes and pack their lives into 
a limited amount of baggage. To where, for how long and whether or not they would remain with family was 
unknown. Today, generations descended from those who were interned or incarcerated will not have endured the 
same history, but will remain affected by it in various ways.

The Suitcase Project explores this narrative, with artist Kayla Isomura asking Yonsei and Gosei (4th and 5th gen. 
Japanese Canadians and Americans) what would they pack if uprooted from their homes with only a moment’s 
notice?

A photo-feature series with multimedia components, The Suitcase Project will be on exhibit at the Nikkei National 
Museum & Cultural Centre in Burnaby, B.C., Canada from June to September 2018.

Interested in participating in this series of photos? Folks of all ages and backgrounds are encouraged to participate. 
No prior knowledge of your family’s incarceration story is required. Photos are to be taken in your home, and 
ideal participants will live in the following areas and be available to participate between January and February 
2018:

     •  Greater Vancouver, B.C. region

     •  South/Central Vancouver Island, B.C. regions

     •  Seattle, Washington region

     •  Kamloops/Kelowna, B.C. region 

To sign up please visit kaylaisomura.com or email projects@kaylaisomura.com

Call for Yonsei and Gosei

Community Announcements

Only the Oaks Remain Exhibit at Oregon Nikkei Legacy Center

Only the Oaks Remain: The Story of Tuna Canyon Detention Station is on exhibit at Oregon Nikkei Legacy 
Center unitl January 7th. This exhibittells the true stories of those targeted as dangerous enemy aliens and 
imprisoned in the Tuna Canyon Detention Station, located in the Tujunga neighborhood of Los Angeles, by the 
US Department of Justice during World War II. Rare artifacts such as photographs, letters, and diaries bring 
the experiences of prisoners—who included Japanese, German, and Italian immigrants and extradited Japanese 
Peruvians—to life.

Only the Oaks Remain commemorates the history of the Tuna Canyon Detention Station and seeks to educate 
the public about the violation of civil rights t hat took place there. The exhibition features photographs, letters, 
diaries, interviews, declassified government documents, and other rare artifacts that serve to illuminate a largely 
untold story that goes beyond the more widely-known story of the mass incarceration of Japanese Americans. By 
taking an unprecedented look at war’s impact on a disparate group of detainees, examining striking similarities 
as well as differences among them, the exhibition encourages present and future generations to learn from our 
nation’s mistakes.

Only the Oaks Remain is organized by the Tuna Canyon Detention Station Coalition, a nonprofit organization 
dedicated to raising public awareness about the site’s history. It is working to develop a permanent Tuna Canyon 
Detention Station Memorial, which will include a plaque and educational posts installed along a walking path 
lined with mature oak trees, to further educate future generations. For more information on this exhibit visit 
www.oregonnikkei.org.
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  2016 Donor Report 
October 2015 to December 2016 

 

2016 Donor Report    

Friends of Minidoka engages in and supports education, research, and historic preservation  
of the WWII Japanese American incarceration experience. We strive to pass on the history, 
legacy and lessons of civil liberties through transforming and inspiring experiences for the  
general public and those with personal and familial ties to Minidoka. We are committed 
to working with partners, including the National Park Service, to accomplish these goals.

Idaho Gives 2016  Craig S. Ito
Stan M. Iwakiri
Janet L. Keegan
Atsushi Kiuchi
Tracy F. Landauer
Marlene Lyon
Joseph Okimoto
Frank Sesek
Dorothy A. Snowball
Anne Spencer
Eugene M Tagawa
Mark E Takagi
Michael Wissenbach
Ronald Yorizane

 

Giving Tuesday 2016
Briana Alexander
Joyce Hashimoto Alexander 
Jasmine Fujii
Staci Fujii
Mike Furutani
Conrad Yu Hirano
Ju Ju
Amanda Krstic
Andy Marcos
Connie Masuoka
Kelly Michaels
Alan Momohara
Alex Post
Ariana Sanchez Russell
Juanita Alvarado Russell
Julia Schostak
Gail Verschoor
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$1,000 +
Pete and Leslie Higgins
Bob and Janet Keegan
Connie Masuoka
James McIlwain
Alan Momohara
National Environmental  
Education Foundation
National Park Foundation
Elizabeth Sims
Dan Sakura
Don Shimono
Elizabeth Sims
Lily Tamura 

$250 - $999 
Yumi Abei
Pete and Mieko Alvarado
Charlie and Carol Ash
Boise Valley JACL
Donald C. Clark
Dennis and Brenda Creed
Richard A. Crinzi
Roger Daniels
Arthur T. Duncan
Kay Endo
Rose Fukano
Mike Furutani
Jack Habu
Diane Honda
Patty Inouye
Grant Jacobson
Ron James
Robert Johnson
Louise Jones
Louise Kashino
Micki Kawakami
Michael Kawata
Kickback Points, LLC

 
Sharon Kitamoto
Atsushi Kiuchi
Robert M. Knight
Lilly Kodama
Takasumi Kojima
Dennis Kunimura
Frances Kuramoto
Thomas Kurihara
David Lane
John Murao
Samuel T. and Mary K. Naito 
Foundation

George Nakagawa
Hannelore Ninomiya
Roland Ninomiya
Hiro Nishimura
Ken and Linda Nixon
Karen Olen
James Pearre and Diane De Rocher
Kenneth L. Pidjeon
Irene Teiko Saito
Seattle Chapter JACL
Seattle Nisei Veterans Committee
Seattle Nisei Veterans Foundation
Wallace Smith
Kenny and Linda Sue Sogabe
Judy Tachibana
Eugene Tagawa
Arthur Takahara
Victor Takemoto
Teradata
Theta Chapter of Delta Kappa Gamma
Paul Tomita
Calvin and Maddie Tsurusaki
Keith Yamaguchi
Susan Yamamura
Jack Ybarra
Stephanie Yukawa

2016 Donor Report
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Up to $249.00
Joyce Alexander
James S. Arima
Richard L. Carl
Monica Chin
Sarah May Clarkson
Barbara Crawford
Eatonville High School
Joanne Fahrenwald
Gary Feldman
Martha Lee Fleming
Michael Griggs
Yoshiko Higo
Steven E. Hupp
Craig Ito
Joyce Kikkawa
Dorothy Kuroda
Karen Kuroda
Gary Losh
Wayne Mizuki
Rhonda Morris
Yosh and Sue Nakagawa

Shawn Newman
Richard E. Nicholl
Arleen Nomura
Ogawa Family
Patty Rich
Kyle Sato
Aleatha Scholer
Lori Schut
Arthur A. Shaw
Barb Silverstein
Susan Stacy
Bill and Ida Sugahiro
Masato Tasumi
John Tobe
Carole Tye
Mark and Carrie Williams
Andrea Winterbauer
Kenichi Yabusaki
Toni Yagami
Teresa Yata
Kathleen Yukawa

Diana A Alford

Carol S. Ash

Gary D. Bohlen

Brenda M Creed

Kiyo N Endecott

Jennifer Finke

Jasmine Fujii

Mike Furutani

Damian Hamilton

Diane Honda

Carol Ann Itatani

Nancy L. Kloster

Karen M Kuroda

Paul M Kurose

Joanne A Leivici

Emily H Momohara

Alan R. Momohara

Eileen Okada

Anna I Rademacher

Juanita Russell

David Russell

Mike Tamada

William F Tashima

Herbert M. Tsuchiya

Kenichi K. Yabusaki 

Susan Yamamura

Field In A Day  Crowdfunding Campaign

2016 Donor Report
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Thank you for a successful 2016!
We could not accomplish our mission of preserving the legacy 
of Minidoka without your support. As a small but growing 
organization, we appreciate your patience with our compiling  
and sharing these records. Please look for the 2017 donor report 
in our spring newsletter. We apologize for any errors found in 
these records. Please help us correct any errors by contacting us 

at mia@minidoka.org or (208) 863-0076.

2016 Donor Report

To our many supporters, donors, sponsors, volunteers, and friends who made our work in 
2016 possible – THANK YOU. You stuck with us through our transition from an all-volunteer 
board to a growing non-profit with paid staff. We are able to do the work we do because of you, 
and we look forward to accomplishing great things together in 2018 and beyond.

Are you maximizing your donation?   Don’t forget to ask your employer about matching gifts! Employee matching 
gifts are donations an employer makes to match charitable contributions from their employees. Employee matching 
gifts often are dollar-for-dollar, but some companies will give double or even triple the original donation.

Have you considered a gift of stock? Make a bigger impact by donating long-term appreciated securities, including 
stock, bonds, and mutual funds, directly to Friends of Minidoka. Compared with donating cash, or selling your 
assets then contributing proceeds after the tax deduction, you may be able to automatically increase your gift and 
your tax deduction.

Are you thinking about preserving the legacy of Minidoka through planned giving? Whatever your stage in 
life, it is a good idea to plan for how your affairs will be handled. Your estate plan can be used to protect your 
loved ones and leave a lasting legacy by ensuring that the Minidoka story will stay alive for generations to come. 
Consider designating these gifts in your plans:

• Ask your heirs to give a gift to us in your memory. If you are leaving most of your assets to your children 
or grandchildren, you could arrange with them to donate a small portion of their inheritance to us in your 
memory. They would get an income tax deduction for the gift when they make it, reducing the cost to them.

• Name Friends of Minidoka as a beneficiary of your IRA or retirement plan. Retirement assets are among 
the highest taxed assets in any estate. Your heirs will be taxed on income tax and maybe state or federal estate 
taxes. If you leave the remainder to us, there will be no taxes due. 

• Arrange for the remainder in a savings or stock account to go to our organization. It is possible to rename a 
bank savings account in such a way that at your death whatever remains in the account is transferred to Friends 
fo Minidoka. These are known a TDO, or transfer on death account. 

• Make Friends of Minidoka a beneficiary of a life insurance policy you already own. If you have life insurance 
you have probably named your spouse, children or other relative as the beneficiary. Consider including Friends 
of Minidoka as well. 



PO box 1085
Twin Falls, ID 83303-1085
Support the Friends of Minidoka and the work we 
are doing. Join or Renew your membership!

By becoming a member, you...

Support public information on Minidoka National 
Historic Site and FOM projects at minidoka.org

Support the projects we are working on and 
ensure your voice is present in the plans and 
implementation of Minidoka as a National Park.

Receive FOM bi-annual newsletters, informational 
and e-bulletins.

Vote in the FOM Board Elections.

Please mail Membership Forms to to:
Friends of Minidoka
PO Box 1085
Twin Falls, ID 83303-1085

$25 Student or Senior

$50 Individual

$100 Household

Additional Donation

Name: 

Address: 

Phone: 

Email: 

$

$

$

$

 Total   

Join/Renew/Donate

$


